Faculty Senate Meeting Minutes 

Tuesday, October 13, 2009

Meeting held in Bryant 209

Senators in Attendance: Robert Albritton, Deborah Barker, Mark Bing, Pete Campbell, Bill 

Chapel, Donna Davis, Douglas Davis, Melissa Dennis, Jason Dewland, Robert Doerksen, Charles Eagles, Daneel Ferreira, John Garner, Carol Gohm, Amanda Johnston, Jason Klodt, Przemo T. Kranz, Joel Kuszmaul, Laurel Lambert, John Lobur, Soumyajit Majumbar, Carmen Manning Miller, Stephanie Noble , Brice Noonan, Larry Pittman, Peter Reed, Brian Reithel, Philip Rhodes, Jason Ritchie, Jeffrey A. Roux, Angela Rutherford, Zia Shariat-Madar, Steven Skultety , Chung Song, Debra Spurgeon, Don Summers, Joe Sumrall, Durant Thompson, Laura Vaughan, Jinquang Wang, Alex Watson, Lorri C. Williamson , Alexander Yakovlev, Ahmet Yukleyen
Senators absent with prior notification: Allison Burkette, Joe Turner Cantu (Rhonda Justice-
Malloy attended as replacement), Yi Yang 
Senators absent without notification: Mary Hayes, Angela Hornsby-Gutting, Charles Ross 
· Senator Sufka opened the meeting at 7:00p

· First order of business: Approve September minutes
· Motioned to approve and seconded

· The Senate approved the minutes unanimously

· Second order of business: Address to the Senate by Chancellor Jones 

· Senator Sufka reminded the Senate of Article 2 of the Constitution and Bylaws that invite the Chancellor to make an annual address to the Senate

· Chancellor Jones began his remarks noting that tonight was an important occasion, considering the economic climate and the anxiety expressed in the media, and asked the Senate for a frank and robust conversation. Moreover, Chancellor Jones sees the role of the Senate to hold the administration accountable and noted that Provost Stocks and CFO Larry Sparks were present tonight to correct misinformation and clarify points in real time

· Expressing hope for healthy relationships between the Office of the Chancellor and the faculty, Chancellor Jones recognized the need for a healthy tension between the Chancellor and faculty; Chancellor Jones expects a high level of scrutiny during his first years in this position

· Chancellor Jones responded to two recent Senate resolutions

· Shared Governance Resolution of April 14, 2009: Chancellor Jones agreed with the spirit and letter of the resolution, which the Senate passed even before he became Chancellor, and he will abide by it. Additionally, he sought the Senate’s input on formulating guiding principles in a changing economic climate. He hoped that these guiding principles would serve for the immediate future as well as deciding priorities later during times of growth

· Plus/Minus Grading Resolution of April 14, 2009: Chancellor Jones considered the resolution reasonable and sound, and will accept the will of the faculty and will accept it as policy. Chancellor Jones has instructed the Provost to manage this issue

· Chancellor Jones noted students’ recent conversations on selecting a mascot for athletic programs. The Chancellor felt that it was appropriate for students to take the lead on issues of school spirit and there may come a time when faculty may be asked to endorse students’ leadership on school spirit

· Chancellor Jones asked the faculty to take a leadership role in the United Way Campaign. Although it is experiencing lean economic times, UM has a tradition of helping others

· Chancellor Jones cited a cultural issue of Friday academics being taken less seriously and an increase in Thursday night social activities. The Chancellor does not want to infringe on academic freedoms, but particularly wanted to encourage a culture in which Friday academic activities are taken seriously and asked the faculty to send a strong signal that Fridays are an integral part of the academic week

· Senator Ritchie agreed with the Chancellor, but asked to keep the Grove closed until 8:00p on Fridays prior to home football games, noting the activity in the Grove at 4:00p on Fridays, prior to which many people had been milling about since 12:00 noon

· Chancellor Jones concurred, recognizing a lack of police presence around the Grove on football Fridays

· Senator Lobur mentioned that Oxford bars remain open until 1:00a on Thursdays and Fridays 

· Chancellor Jones mentioned that the administration had active conversations on this issue and were exploring proactive solutions. The Chancellor considered the issue part of a discussion on healthy lifestyles and alcohol use was part of that discussion

· Relationships between athletics and academics

· Chancellor Jones addressed the system of assessing fees for intercollegiate athletics to clarify a misconception in which it appeared that tuition was used for athletics. IHL decided to integrate student fees for intercollegiate athletics into tuition to easier compare prices between universities. As such, students pay extracurricular fees that are technically labeled as tuition

· UM designates fewer dollars to athletics than is permitted by IHL

· UM will receive new monies from the 15 year contract between ESPN and the SEC, and SEC universities are encouraged to use these funds to support academic programs. UM will move these funds to the academic side of the budget, which will contribute between $1.2 and $1.5 million to academic programs per year. Chancellor Jones expressed his gratitude to UM Athletics for this arrangement

· Economic Challenges

· Based on current economic estimates, there was uncertainty about what the future may hold for UM. Chancellor Jones mentioned that the state government wanted to do proactive planning due to the projected decrease in state finances. Therefore, UM was planning for the “worst case scenario”

· This year UM took a 5% reduction in the budget (5% was cut last year, but was restored from federal stimulus funds). Chancellor Jones mentioned that the Governor said that there will be further cuts due to decreased tax revenues and projected the need for more cuts this fiscal year

· Chancellor Jones said that next year higher education will likely receive less money from the state. Some federal stimulus money will offset the cuts, but in general 2012 will be a difficult year. Chancellor Jones noted that the state will need to create more jobs in the long run to stimulate revenue growth

· Senator Albittron asked about the role of IHL in determining budget cuts

· IHL receives lump sum appropriations from the state legislature and then divides up funds among state institutions (with the exception of the UM Medical School, which is separately funded). UM is currently at a financial disadvantage; once IHL implements the funding formula, it will take six years for UM to reach fair funding levels

· Senator Albittron noted that UM was bearing a disproportionate financial burden when compared to other state institutions

· Chancellor Jones noted a silver lining in that since UM received less money per student, the cuts were less than other institutions. The worst case scenario was that UM faced a $23 million budget shortfall

· Senator Vaughn inquired about the law that prevents cuts of more than 5% per year

· Chancellor Jones clarified that only after all state agencies have been cut 5% could further budget cuts be made, after which more cuts could be made at the Governor’s discretion

· Senator Douglas Davis asked if UM could make up the shortfall through tuition increases

· Chancellor Jones noted that of the $23 million shortfall, $4 million had been cut so far, which leaves a $19 million shortage

· UM may face another $3 to $4 million cut this fiscal year. Chancellor Jones said that through a combination of cuts (reductions in spending, many in administration and some in academics), the total figure will not be $19 million, but will likely be in the low single digits

· Chancellor Jones remarked that UM is already highly productive, faculty already teach more and have more students in their classes

· UM will continue to incrementally increase enrollment, with a plan to grow 2% to 3% over the next 3 to 4 years and increase retention rates. This plan would bring new revenue to UM

· Chancellor Jones said that increasing tuition would also help and UM would use some of this tuition to fund need-based financial aid

· Another source of revenue was athletics. Next year UM will add the aforementioned $1.5 million from the ESPN contract to its budget 

· Due to the investment in facilities over the last few years, UM could now slow down building expenses if it needed to. Chancellor Jones mentioned that most building expenses are met from private funds

· Delaying building expenses could help in the short term, but not in the long term; but for the moment UM can take a respite, and redirect funds to operations for a period of time

· Chancellor Jones believed that UM could balance its budget with these changes; yet UM faced hard decisions and would need to set priorities to best serve students’ education

· Chancellor Jones warned that external pressure will come from people with vested interests in UM and that are not familiar with the practicalities of public universities

· Chancellor Jones noted that his experiences on a health science campus differed from those on a liberal arts campus, thus the Chancellor asked faculty to teach him how to best represent UM

· Chancellor Jones said that the Governor will ask UM to prioritize and the better UM shaped its response to the economic climate and to the public response to budget reductions, the better its position would be 

· Chancellor Jones opened the floor to Senators’ questions 

· Senator Lobur asked if the faculty could suggest cuts themselves and if cuts would mean eliminating jobs

· Chancellor Jones responded that every option is on table, noting that there are faculty positions not currently filled. Chancellor Jones reiterated that he cared about the members of the university and that people are its most important resource, but that it would be short-sighted to commit to preserving every job on campus

· Senator Thompson asked about the possibility of the consolidation of universities in Mississippi or the possible consolidation of programs

· Chancellor Jones responded that consolidation is a concept in which the IHL board and politicians are interested. UM should rigorously evaluate its programs and ask which are useful and mission centric, and which it can do without. Chancellor Jones said it was best for UM to be proactive in offering cuts

· Since there were many options to consider, Chancellor Jones asked if faculty would support a review of possible programs to cut 

· Chancellor Jones said that UM is in a good position to increase tuition. Policy makers will look to UM to cut academic programs, to consolidate, and to reduce its needs

· Senator Shariat-Madar asked how many faculty and staff will lose their jobs in next two years

· Chancellor Jones responded that he does not know due to the numerous fluctuating factors in the economy; this uncertainty currently exists at most public universities and most state universities have already taken budget cuts

· Chancellor Jones mentioned that it is easy to get mad at policy makers at this time. Mississippi does have fiscally conservative decision makers in the state capital, but on a per capita basis, the policy makers are not being grossly unfair

· Chancellor Jones wants UM to be proactive in proposing solutions, so that the university–not policy makers–is able to make important financial decisions 

· Senator Douglas Davis mentioned that the School of Education was active off campus in serving the state and asked the Chancellor for his view of the future of the branch campuses

· Chancellor Jones agreed with the importance of being active in underserved areas of the state. For example, there were many computers on the Tupelo campus because many of its nontraditional students did not have access to computers or the internet at home. From a strategy standpoint, this type of outreach made UM relevant to the state. From a budget standpoint, branch campuses represented UM’s fastest enrollment growth 

· Senator Thompson asked about the timeline for the $19 million budget deficit

· Chancellor Jones responded that UM had until 2012 to balance the $19 million cut. The administration was developing a three year plan, and conversations about this plan would take place over the winter and spring 

· Senator Albritton asked about the status of the Toyota project

· Chancellor Jones said that the Governor expressed confidence that when the economy improves, Toyota will fulfill its commitment to opening the plant. Chancellor Jones was hopeful as well, but much will depend on the global economy

· Senator Vaughn said that it is unclear who was making decisions, such as with job cuts that would be more temporary versus program cuts that would represent more permanent changes

· Chancellor Jones responded that it would be non-strategic to make a 2% across the board cut. The most strategic and best way to protect important programs was to take a focused approach

· Senator Noble asked if there was a hiring freeze on the agenda


· Chancellor Jones responded that there were critical positions in the university and the faculty and the administration should have a conversation before hiring. Chancellor Jones added that a hiring freeze could affect the recruitment of top quality candidates

· Senator Ferreira inquired about temporary salary cuts

· Chancellor Jones responded that salary cuts were not a good way to deal with long-term problems. While the furloughs implemented at other universities may be useful as a short term solution, Chancellor Jones questioned their long term effectiveness 

· Chancellor Jones is committed to fair and competitive compensation for faculty and staff, and such a plan would need to be executed over a five year time frame. The Chancellor did see a pathway over the next few years—including an increase in UM’s endowment—but not in the current economic climate

· Senator Spurgeon asked if the administration had had conversations about university programs w
ith low graduation rates

· Chancellor Jones would like the faculty to have that discussion. Faculty need to evaluate and compare their departments to peer departments, since for example the cost of delivering a credit hour of history was less than delivering a credit hour of medicine. Chancellor Jones encouraged departments to make relevant comparisons

· Senator Ritchie asked about plans to strengthen UM’s graduate program

· Chancellor Jones concurred that the graduate school was too small for the size of the university. UM’s focus had been on undergraduates over the last few years and UM needed to strengthen the graduate program so that it did not undermine the university’s academic mission

· Senator Noonan commented on the difficulty of recruiting graduate students since stipends are miserable

· Chancellor Jones responded that the health science campus restructured its stipends (included extramural funding) to get stipends up to competitive levels 

· Chancellor Jones thanked Senators for their hard and honest questions and reiterated that Chancellor Jones, Provost Stocks, and CFO Sparks should be considered resources for the faculty. Chancellor Jones promised to provide faculty and departments with honest numbers for the three year plan and asked everyone to work harder during this difficult time. Chancellor Jones warned that there will be harsh rhetoric in the news media, and thus to avoid miscommunication the Chancellor will communicate with faculty via the appropriate channels

· The Chancellor asked the Senate to produce a document of guiding principles by January and to continue to focus on productivity, student relationships, and retention rates

· Finally, Chancellor Jones told a story of his meeting with the Columns Society, during which he asked how these gifted students presented themselves so well at public events. The students responded that through the opportunity to interact with faculty, they were able to learn not only subject matter but also how to be good people

· Senator Sufka explained that the executive committee would hold a series of off-calendar meetings to produce the document of guiding principles 

· The guiding principles will articulate a series of values (such as those of the faculty, the university, and the value of university degree), processes and metrics (who is involved in decisions and how are they made) and safeguards (to ensure decisions made will align with SPC) 

· Senator Sufka recommended the Senate first complete its work on guiding principles here at UM, and then liaise with the Senate leadership at Mississippi State University

· Senator Sufka also stressed the importance of Senators meeting with the faculty in their home departments. Senators will receive several versions of the guiding principles document for feedback

· The Senate will work to achieve consensus as best it can to meet the January deadline for producing the guiding principles document

· Third order of business: Plus/Minus Grading Update

· Senator Sufka urged Senators talk with their faculty colleagues about the work the Senate was doing on plus/minus grading. Senators were tasked with communicating with their home departments and Senator Sufka was alarmed that many faculty did not know about the plus/minus grading resolution passed by the Senate

· If the plus/minus grading issue moves forward, the earliest it will likely be implemented will be 2011. The next step for the plus/minus grading resolution is an up or down vote on the Undergraduate Council

· Senator Sufka also proposed an orientation on governance for new faculty during their orientation to the university 

· Senator Lobur asked if the Undergraduate Council was aware of the Senate’s vote on the plus/minus grading resolution

· Senator Sufka responded that they do now and that there existed a communication disconnect. However, ASB and the Graduate Student Council did not know about the Senate’s plus/minus grading resolution and Senator Sufka will visit these bodies to update them on the Senate’s work

· Fourth order of business: Textbook Adoption Guidelines and 2008 HEOA Compliance

· The Senate took an up or down vote to endorse the textbook adoption guidelines

· Motion to accept and seconded. The motion passed with 43 in favor, 0 opposed, 2 abstentions

· Senator Sufka will send the guidelines to Provost Stocks

· The text of the textbook adoption guidelines:

Guidelines for Textbook Assignments

It is the responsibility and right of the faculty to select textbooks and other required materials for courses.  At the same time, the University recognizes the requirements imposed by the Higher Education Opportunity Act (HEOA) of 2008 regarding the timely assignment and posting, for student view at the time of registration, of required course materials.  To comply with the HEOA to the “maximum extent practicable,” the University establishes the following guidelines and practices.
1.  For courses for which course materials are generally required (e.g., lecture, laboratory, lecture/lab, recitation/discussion, and seminar courses), the University will display to students the assigned course materials at the time of registration.  This posting will include isbn numbers and whether the materials are required or recommended.  The posting will also include a link to the campus associated bookstore and/or other internet sites to enable students to view prices of materials for individual courses.   In cases where there is a change in the assignment of course materials for a course after registration has begun, the University will inform students registered in those courses of such changes. 

2. The University will announce to instructors a deadline for submitting assigned course materials, both those that are required and those that are recommended, immediately after the course scheduling process (know as Event Planning) has been completed.  This announcement to faculty will occur during the first week of October for upcoming Spring and Winter terms and during the first week of March for upcoming May, Summer, and Fall terms.  The announced deadline for assigning course materials will be the day before priority registration begins (October 31 and March 31) for these two Event Planning seasons.

If, after a the timely assignment of course materials, an instructor chooses to change the assignment (e.g., adding, deleting, or substituting the materials), the instructor may do so up to thirty days before the beginning of the semester.  Reasons for such changes may include discontinuance of a title, superseding of a specified publication, or availability of better teaching materials.

3. Faculty will be provided an online interface for entering course materials, along with convenient ways to recall their previous assignments and to search for new materials (e.g., via an isbn number).

4.  Faculty are required to enter course materials by the announced deadlines, except for the following cases. These are cases where it will be accepted as not being practicable and/or academically appropriate to make course materials assignments by the established deadline.  In these cases, the students will be informed that the assignment is still pending or that no course materials are required.

A. a new course is being offered;

B. a new instructor is employed to teach a course, for which the course materials assignment is generally considered to be the prerogative of the instructor (e.g., as opposed to a course for which the materials assignment can be made by a textbook committee or department chair);

C. a course (and sections within a course) that is generally considered to be topical in nature, with the content being substantially different from one offering to the next;

D. the following course types, for which the general practice is not to assign specific course materials: thesis and dissertation, clinical instruction, independent (individual) study, tutorial , studio, practicum or internship, and student teaching.  

For lower division courses and for courses that have an enrollment of 50 or more students per semester, special effort should be made to make timely assignments (i.e., by the announced deadline) of course materials, even for courses that fall into categories 4A-4C .  Instructors are required to assign course materials through the UM designed interface.  This applies to courses taught at all campus locations and by all delivery modes, with the exception of Study Abroad.

5. Measures to ensure adequate postings:  

· Each school/college will assign someone in the school’s office to oversee the extent to which instructors post course materials assignments by the announced deadline.  

· Reporting tools will be made available for school/college administrators and department chairs to monitor the course materials assignment process.   

· E-mail notices will remind instructors of the requirement and deadline. 

· Department chairs and school/college offices will review the cases where instructors fail to meet the announced deadlines or invoke the exceptions in paragraph 4A-4C.   If the delinquent or missing assignments are not approved, the dean will work with the department chair to take appropriate action to ensure timely postings.  In compliance with recommendations from the IHL Textbook Task Force, these actions may include administratively assigning for the course those materials used for recent offerings of the course.  

· At the end of each year, a summary report of the extent of compliance, at the department and school/college level (not at the course or instructor level), with the above course materials assignment guidelines will be prepared by the Provost’s Office for review by the Council of Academic Administrators, Faculty Senate, and other groups.  The summary report will available for public viewing on the Provost’s web site or other appropriate web site.

· Fifth order of business: UM Hiring and Hiring Freezes

· Provost Stocks reported that there was no hiring freeze at UM, but each request to fill an open line was carefully considered. The College of Liberal Arts had nineteen openings, of which six will be filled (all positions were in departments with multiple open lines and represented mission critical positions). Provost Stocks also explained that of the three job openings, the Business School was searching for two

· Senator Douglas Davis inquired into the Senate’s process of sending messages to the Provost and expressed concern about the tone of recent emails and the terms used

· Senator Sufka responded that in the spirit of good governance, the Senate was not criticizing the Provost, rather specifically requesting metrics from the Provost’s office to compare SUG department to SUG department

· Senator Sufka observed that open communication and an open decision making process help to prevent paranoia

· Provost Stocks conceded that a recent message from the Senate was “aggressive”

· Sixth order of business: Faculty Senate Committee Reports

· Senator Sufka reported that the Senate Finance Committee still does not have a chair and Senator Sufka was seeking a volunteer to fill the position

· Senator Albritton reported that the Governance Committee will present an amendment to the Senate constitution to include the new School of Journalism; the Secretary will distribute the amendment to the Senate prior to the next meeting

· Senator Lobur reported that the University Services committee has been tasked with parking on campus; Senator Noonan has compiled ideas to reduce congestion around Johnson Commons and the Student Union, such as restricting freshman to residential lots and issuing permits based on the weight of the vehicle 

· Senator Lobur also reported that the most important factor in the high prices charged for textbooks was the timely submission of required textbooks, so that the bookstore could take advantage of discounts. Senator Lobur reported that 34% to 42% of faculty do not submit their textbook requirements on time. It is hoped that the new online submission requirements will ameliorate this problem

· At the next meeting, Senate committees will address a parking issue at GCF Parkway, copyright issues on coursepacks, and recommendations from the Day Care Task Force

· Meeting adjourned at 9:00p
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